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ABSTRACT

The purpose of this study was to determine factors affecting su

new management hires in the manufacturing industry. The specifi

were to determine how organizational culture affects the success

management hires; to determine how person-job fit affects success

management hires; and to determine the extent to which mentorsh

onboarding of new management hires. The terms onboarding, success

socialization were defined to guide us in the reading and unders
that followed. The literature
onboarding, person-job

fit

review looked at

and successfiil

organizational

onboarding

and ment

onboarding and critically reviewed information that was available
from books and journals.

The research design used was cross sectional. The sampling frame
list

of members

Manufacturers.

of the

Kenya

Private

Sector

Stratified sampling was used

Alliance

when

and

selecting

Ken

th

population that would participate in the survey. The data requi

questionnaires that were sent to the identified respondents via e
like frequencies and

percentages

information was presented

were used

in the

analysis o

in table format. The results and find

from the study's' data analysis were discussed.

The findings from the study revealed that most of the respondent
poHcies were

easily

accessible

and

understandable.

Similarly,

respondents agreed that their organizations put all newcomers t

learning experiences. A significant number of the respondents we

job fit, a many respondents agreed that their roles were import

mission and vision, and that their skills, knowledge and abiliti
organization. Interestingly, a significant number of respondents

whether they underwent a set training experience specifically de
related to their j ob-skills.

iv

"The study findings also revealed that mentorship positively in
understanding

of

roles

through

observation

of

their

senior

significantly high percentage of the respondents indicated they

they received guidance and support from experienced colleagues on

role or work. When asked whether they had a formal mentor, a sig
neutral while an even more significant number disagreed, while
they had informal mentors, most were neutral and disagreed.

Based on the many cases who returned neutral responses about s

onboarding, the study concluded that many managers may not have r

training during their onboarding. The study also concluded tha
onboarding.

Similarly,

the

study

concluded

that

the

mentorshi

managers may not have been adequate given their neutral respons
concluded

that

organizational culture, person job

fit

and

me

incremental relationship with successful onboarding of new mana
manufacturing industry in Nairobi.

On the basis of the findings and conclusions, the study recommend
organizations should be thoroughly trained in order for them to
study also recommends that organizations should hire people with

and attitudes because person-job fit is important for successfii

to mentorship of new managers the study recommends that organiza

mentorship programs for the new managers to enable them to lea
organization through more experienced seniors.
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C H A P T E R ONE

1.0 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background of the Problem

The employment relationship begins with recruitment and selectio

whereby both employer and employee assess each other and make cer

the perceived suitability of the other party. For instance, Kreit
at organizational behavior researchers'

Daniel

Feldman's' prop

model for organizational socialization. It begins with a concept h
socialization. This occurs before

an individual joins an organi

information

different

people

learn

about

careers,

occupatio

organizations. Once a match is found and a recruit hired, the em

their new role. How the employee is inducted, socialized and or

dispel their earlier assessment of the company. This is what Fe
"encounter".

During this phase, the employees come to learn wha

really like. It is a time for reconciling unmet expectations an
work environment.
programs

to

Many companies

socialize employees

use

a

combination

during the

of orienta

encounter

phase.

H

onboarding is introduced.

Employee onboarding is the beginning of the training and develop

employees. The orientation exercise stresses the reason behind a

in the organization. According to Stone (2008) it is the systemati
employees into their jobs, co-workers and the organization. Job

for the employee to be socialized into the organization and to be
the first few days and weeks.. Although a lot of focus is placed

strategies to use, very little is placed on the inculcation of th

new recruit. Indeed Gellerman (1968) says that most managers are
they need

to

be

with

techniques

of selecting people.

Hall

(19

problems depend on the kind of people brought into the Company an
approach of management.

There seems to be an assumption that on

selection is finalized, the staff will automatically blend into
1

work well with his colleagues. This degree of "fit" or misfit betw

he is assigned to do is the consequence of a chain of management
begins with the decision to hire him in the first place and it

recent decision to place him in his current job (Gellerman, 1968).

Saks and Gruman (2011) state that given the many challenges and

facing organizations today, combined with the impact that socia

have on new hires, it is important to study what onboarding is
practices can produce engaged newcomers. Although the relevance
engaging new hires has been recognized in the engagement (Macey

al., 2010) and socialization literatures (Saks and Gruman, 2010),
investigated onboarding in Kenya before. This onboarding concept
because just as the first year is a critical period of learning
Hall,

1966),

it

might

also

Furthermore, onboarding

be

a

critical

period

for

getting

is related to traditional socialization

satisfaction, organizational commitment, intention to quit and jo

et al., 2010; Rich et al, 2010; Saks, 2006) as cited by Saks and Gr

This study focused on onboarding practices in the Kenyan manufa

sector has seen immense growth and competition in the last two d

immense growth came the challenge of socializing and successfiiUy
management

employees.

Indeed,

many

companies

have

struggled

retaining their most promising supervisory and management

wi

level

high talent mobility experienced in the Kenyan labour market, a
manufacturing industry.

More often than not, employers will play the money card, thinking

motivator. The extent to which a man commits his abilities to the

work is the end product of a process into which many influences ca

which is whether there is person-job fit, whether there is perso

the employee is exposed to a mentor. Gellerman, (1968) asserts tha
work interesting, reasonably dignifying and capable of providing

thrill of accomplishment, the experiences inherent in the job its

2

and talents to his work. I f on the other hand he finds his work

amount of supervisory artistry or anything else can keep him devot

This study specifically focused

on

the

successfial onboarding

because the researchers' contention was that it is these same m
with the responsibility of championing continuity and growth for
of strategy

formulation

and implementation.

I f therefore,

they

onboarded and socialized, and did not fit into their roles, then

argue that they would not be able to offer the leadership the jun
in turn compromise the

company's

business survival. This study

establish how organizational culture, individual characteristics

successfiil onboarding of managers in the manufacturing sector in
had not been done before.

1.2 Statement of the Problem

Studies have been carried out on the importance of getting the r

job, in other words person-job fit, but little emphasis is plac
successful onboarding.

Socialization with respect to people as p

(1994) as cited by Early and Erez (1997) refers to establishing
work relationships with

others in the

team

(Chao, O'Leary-Kell

Gardener, 1994). Because socialization in this area will affect

accept each other, team members' communication and thus their ab

other should increase. This speaks directiy to the person-job fit.

As we consider person-culture fit. Early and Erez (1997) postula
history is the passing down of stories, myths, and rituals so
perpetuate its culture. History may be important in helping team
because

it

transmits

information

about

what

has

been

consider

inappropriate behavior in the past. They go on to cite Kristof-B

Johnson, (2005) as having stated that when employees consider how
job

or

an

organization,

they

consider

the

extent

to

which

t

personality, lifestyle and skills match those of their vocation, j

and supervisor or mentor. This brings to light the role that me

3

relationships play in the successfiil

onboarding

of new managemen

discussion, it is therefore reasonable to argue that successful
person-job

fit,

person-culture

fit

and

whether

or

not

one

mentor/mentorship relationship.

Organizational socialization focuses on how newcomers adjust to t
and learn the behaviours, attitudes,

and skills necessary to

fi

function effectively as members of their new organization (Fishe

1976) as quoted by Saks and Gruman (2011). The authors go on to s
has become more important in recent years as organizations have

effect of the onboarding process on new hires' performance and re

of the increased mobility of the workforce (Bauer, et al, 2007

Gruman (2011). In the Kenyan manufacturing sector, this is true

managers. As noted by Bauer et al. (2007), individuals today wil
more frequently

in their careers and as a result, organization

newcomers more often.

The focus of previous research has been the onboarding of exist

working conditions that impact their engagement (Crawford, et al.,
and Gruman (2011).

Much less

is known about

the

engagement

management

hires

factors

of

new

engagement during

the

onboarding

and

and

the

onboarding,

affecting

socialization process.

T

therefore aimed at highlighting how these three factors, that i

culture fit and the mentor influence, affected successful onboard
sector companies in Nairobi, Kenya. This study had not been done
presents a gap.

1.3 Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this study was to investigate the factors affecting
new management hires in the manufacturing industry in Nairobi.

4

1.4 Research Objectives
1.4.1

To determine how organizational culture affects the succe

management hires.
1.4.2

To

determine

how

person-job

fit

affects

successful

management hires.
1.4.3

To determine the extent to which mentorship affects succes

management hires.

1.5 Importance/Significance of the Study

This study sought to show that through proper induction, onboa
systems,

new

management

employees

could

be

fully

socialized

onboarded into their new roles^ This was thought to be important

the company time and monetary resources that would be saved ow

management hire turnover, and the perpetuation of the company cor

The findings of this study will be important to the following grou

1.5.1

Government

The Directorate of Personnel Management will be able to use the
programs

that

ensure

that

successfiil

onboarding

is

undertake

management recruits. The Public Service Commission will use the

standard operating procedures to be followed by all civil service

1.5.2

Employers and Employer Organizations

Those in the manufacturing industry will use the findings of thi

refine their onboarding strategies if they have them in place, an
does not exist, the

outcome

of the

study may lead them to re

socialization due to its obvious benefits to business.

5

1.5.3

The

HR Practitioners

HR practitioners'

body

will

gain

insight

into just

how c

recruitment and placement is, and advise for the proper allocati
onboarding programs are undertaken fully, without fail.

1.5.4

Employees

The findings of this project will no doubt highlight the input o

new recruit and old recruits, as each has a role to play to en
socialization process, and to ensure older employees are aware o
make to the successful onboarding of new team members.

1.5.5

Researchers

The findings of this study will form a body of knowledge and wi
future studies in successful employee socialization.

1.6 Scope of the Study

The study sampled eighty (80) employees, drawn from different co

sector (Manufacturing). The study was carried out in Nairobi and

collect the necessary data and analyze the same. The limitation

within each company, the researcher needed to identify all new m
18 months old. In the current economic environment, to get this

as most companies had stepped down, if not completely frozen all r

1.7 Definition of Terms

1.7.1 Onboarding
Onboarding, also known as organizational socialization refers to

which new employees acquire the necessary knowledge, skills and b

effective organizational members and insiders. Bauer and Erdogan (
6

For purposes of this study, successfiil onboarding means that f

helps the new manager understand his role purpose and wholly embr
socialization that acculturates the new manager,

and that soc

manager want to stay and grow in his new job for a period of more

1.7.2

Organizational Socialization

Organizational socialization is the process whereby new employees
and attitudes they need to be successful in the organization. It

the organization define his role and what is expected of him on
1993) as cited by Aamodt (2007).

1.7.3

Engagement

Engagement refers to the harnessing of organization members' selv
in

engagement, people

employ

and

express

themselves

physicall

emotionally during role performances, Kahn (1990) as cited by Saks

1.8 Chapter Summary

This chapter introduced the concepts of onboarding and socializa
special focus on management

hires in the manufacturing

sector

described the background of the study, the statement of the prob

the study. The specific research objectives were indicated, and
successful

onboarding

and socialization were defined to guide u

understanding of the chapters that follow, namely literature re
literature

by

various authors

on

onboarding

and

socialization

explained the means that would be used to collect the necessary d

be analyzed, was looked at in Chapter 3. The results and findi
Chapter 4 and finally. Chapter 5 discussed, made conclusions and
as could be interpreted from the study findings.
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C H A P T E R TWO

2.0 LITERATURE R E V I E W

2.1 Introduction

This chapter reviewed the relevant literature on the research
determine

how

organizational

culture

management hires; to determine

affected

the

successful

how person-job fit affected

succ

new management hires; and finally to determine the extent to whic
successful onboarding of new management hires.

2.2 Organizational Culture apd Successful Onboarding of New Management Hires

Riggio, (2003) as he cites Ott, (1989) says that organizational
the shared values, beliefs, assumptions and patterns of behavior
many ways, organizational culture is somewhat

akin to the organ

(Kilman, Saxton and Serpa, 1985) as cited by Riggio (2003). The
with regard to organizational culture is demonstrated

by history

leaming and socialization (Levy, (2006), Pucik et al. (1992)),
2007) and value adjustment (Riggio, 2003).

2.2.1 History

Earley and Erez (1997) say that socialization in history is the

myths, and rituals so that the organization can perpetuate its

important in helping team members gain infiuence because it trans

what has been considered appropriate and inappropriate behavior i

they proposed that increasing the use of socialization focused on

as people, language, goals and values, and history will facilitate
terms of values and beliefs, and through

this increased homoge

should be better able to integrate their unique knowledge and expe

8

The

socialization

process

of

new

employees

Organizational socialization is the process

must

reinforce

whereby new employ

measure managers, learn the behaviours and attitudes they need

organization. It also helps any newcomer to the organization de
expected of him on his position (Morrison, 1993) as cited by
informal

and

formal

strategies

can

help

with

this

process.

socialization include such things as hearing the same stories re

employees. Usually stories about some "bad decision" are discuss

on to cite Morrisson, (1993) as having postulated that new emplo
stories

consistently

repeated

will

get

an

understanding

of t

organization has. I f the discussions are negative, the new emplo
that the organization is incompetent, mistreats its employees

also formal ways in which organizations can influence the social

is through establishing rituals. Rituals are procedures in which

become "one of the gang". Activities such as annual awards banqu

rituals that reinforce the impression of a caring organization.
all

new employees

to

go

through

a probationary

period

before

permanent employee. Symbols that represent certain attitudes of

used. They are commimication tools that convey certain message

example, establishment of an on-site wellness centre conveys the
health. In addition, communication techniques

such as the use o

statements can help acculturate the new person into his environme

2.2.2 Learning and Socialization

Levy (2006) indicates that though not always treated as a forma
socialization

of

new

employees

is

usually the

first

element

employee's experience. He goes on to cite Goldstein and Ford (
that organizational

socialization is the

process

by which

an

attitudes, behavior and knowledge needed to participate as an

This is done both formally and informally. Formally, it may i
orientation meetings conducted

by the H R staff in concert with

receptions for new employees, policy workshops and tours of the o

The socialization process for new employees can be very importan
9

their first impression of the organization, superiors and co-wor

when new employees learn the formal and informal rules, procedure

the organization. A recent study of new employee training found

experienced an orientation program that focused on the history,

structure of the organization were indeed more aware of the goa

people of the organization than those who did not experience t
Weaver, 2000) as

cited

by

Levy

(2006).

They

were

also

more

organization.

A useful way to look at people in the organization is in terms

receive at work. Socialization is a term from sociology that ref

person is conditioned by the envirorunent(s). Differences in so

equally gifted persons will act quite differently in a given sit
process, four elements

of culture are transferred

(from superf

heroes, rituals and values. When we enter a work enviroimient, w

not-so-young adults with most of our values firmly entrenched, bu

socialized to the practices of oiir new work environment (Pucik,

Pucik et al., go on to state that socialization is a powerfiil

corporate culture, an in house company program and intense inter

training can create a shared experience, an interpersonal or info
language or jargon as well as develop technical competencies (P.

et al (1997) who speak of institutionalized socialization which r

and formalized socialization process that reduces the uncertaint
experiences

and

reproducing

the

encourages

newcomers

organizational

status

to

passively

quo

and

in

so

accept
doing,

organizational culture, and thus the focus on onboarding

pr

f

of man

study.

Riggio (2003) maintains that orientation programs

are typically

employees to the organization and its goals, philosophy, policie

onboarding programs can also acquaint workers with both the physi

personnel structure of the organization, such as the chain of supe

various relevant departments and divisions. During orientation ne
about compensation,

benefits and safety rules and procedures.
10

I

should

provide

enough

information

so

that

new

employees

can

productive members of the organizations workforce. In fact, ther

when it comes to employee orientation and early training, more i
cited by Saks and Gruman (2011). Saks and Gruman (2011) go on to

and Waung, (1995) as having said that an additional function of a

to help newcomers deal with stresses of adjusting to a new work e

Inadequate training and orientation may be rooted in the belief t

workers to learn is by doing. As indicated by Saks and Gruman (2

organizational socialization, Kahn's (1990, 1992) research sugg
should provide newcomers with opportunities

to

experience mean

environment in which they feel safe, and the resources they need
available to perform

their new job

and roles. These three con

important for newcomers given the high levels of imcertainty and
socialization (Katz, 1985) as cited by Saks and Gruman (2011).

2.2.3 Work Ethic

In his book Aamodt (2007), submitted that research indicated th
working with their supervisors and coworkers will

be more

sati

(Mossholder, Settoon, and Henagan, 2005; Repetti and Cosmas, 19

certainly make sense. We all have had coworkers and supervisors

unbearable and we all have had coworkers and supervisors who ma

have. In a study of 500 employees at an apparel manufacturing pl
(1997)

found

that

satisfaction

with

supervisors

and

coworke

organizational and team commitment, which in turn resulted in hig
intent to leave the

organization

and

greater

willingness to

h

processing theory, also called social leaming theory, postulates
the levels of motivation and satisfaction of other employees and

(Salancik and Pfeffer, 1977). Thus, i f an organizations older em
talk positively about their jobs
behavior and be

both

productive

and their employer, new emplo
and

satisfied. The reverse is

employees work slowly and complain about their jobs, so will new e

11

2.2.4 Value Adjustment

Riggio (2003) discusses the

acquisition of a set or appropriat

adjustment to the work group norms and values in detail - new e

group roles and norms the same way they learn new job skills, spe

and imitating the behaviours of others. Newcomers may look to es

role models and try to copy their successful work behaviours (Lou

1983) as cited by Riggio (2003). New employees may also learn ab
being

reinforced

inappropriate

for

performing

appropriate

behaviours

and

b

actions. Typically, organizational socialization o

moves from being a newcomer to a fully fimctioning and contribu

work group (Wanous, Reichers, and Malik, 1984) as cited by Riggi

outlines three stages in the socialization of new employees (Fe
cited by Riggio (2003). The first is anticipatory socialization.

set of realistic expectations concerning the job and the organiza

organization will provide the right match with their abilities,

second stage in the process is accommodation. In this stage, th

about the various roles that work group members play and about t

in the group. They also begin to "learn the ropes" as they discov

norms and standards. In this second stage, the newcomers begin to
relationships with other group members. In the third stage, role

make the transition to regular members or insiders, mastering t
must perform.

As they

move

through

this

stage,

they

eventuall

knowledge of all facets of work group norms and operations.

Although

all new

employees

are

likely

to

pass

through

the

s

organizational socialization process, research indicates that emp
at different

rates

depending

on the

characteristics of the

wo

environment (Reichers, 1987) as cited by Riggio (2003). Research h

supervisors and coworkers play an important part in the successf
employees

by

establishing

positive relationships

and

mentoring

Kozlowski, Chao and Gardener, 1995; Ostriff and Kozlowski, 1993)

(2003). He goes on to cite Cable and Parsons, (2001) as having

suggests that structured and regular socialization that focuses o
12

and career progression is better than less systematic socializati
that new employee socialization should be planned and systematic
employee orientation and training program.

Good employee orientation and training programs are essential to

group's opermess and willingness to welcome new members. The m
employees are socialized into the work
become

productive

and

valuable

group

workers.

and organization,

Research

also

indica

socialization is related to reduced work stress, reductions in
increased organizational commitment and employee career success
Lee

1998; Cable and Parsons, 2001; Feldman, 1989; Nelson, 1987)

(2003). The tactical dimensions proposed by Maanen and Schein (

tactic of collective (versus individual) socialization, which re
go through common leaming experiences, designed to produce
situations, or
socialization

idiosyncratic experiences

in their

view,

refers

to

that

permit

whether

a

uni

variet

newcomers

are

organizational members while they learn their roles, or whether t

groups immediately upon occupying their new positions and leam on

2.3 Person-Job Fit and Successful Onboarding of New Management Hires

The term person/organization fit refers to how well such factors
brings to the new job,

that is skills, knowledge, abilities, expec

and attitudes match those of the organization.

2.3.1 Skills, Knowledge and Abilities

At one time, organizations were concemed primarily that applican

skills and knowledge to perform certain jobs. Now organizations

recognize that there are other areas in which compatibility is c

fit into an organization and perform well (Aamodt, 2007). This su
not understand their jobs, there will surely be role confiision
and

Gruman (2011) cite Saks and Ashforth (1997) as having stated

of organizational socialization is to facilitate newcomers' adjus
13

of their work tasks and roles and the values and culture of the o
say that according to Kahn (1990), individuals who are sure of
system are more likely to derive greater meaning from it and to

Individuals are likely to feel insecure and less psychologically

unsure of their fit within an organization. Institutionalized so

to strengthen newcomers' self-efficacy because they provide newco

for observational leaming, reduce entry uncertainty and anxiety

feedback and social support (Saks and Gruman, 2011). They conclude

also important for onboarding, as it is only when individuals ha
their abilities that they are more likely to engage themselves
goes on to say that a well-developed, valid selection system i

guarantee a skilled workforce that is ready to perform effectivel

In other words, although a company may hire people who appear to

and able of its applicants, they'may still need job or organizat
able to effectively do the job.

Riggio

(2003)

defines

organizational

socialization as

the

pro

employees leam group roles and norms, and develop specific work

is the process by which new employees become integrated into wor

three important processes, namely the development of specific wo

the acquisition of a set of appropriate role behaviours; and adju
norms and values (Feldman, 1981; Schein, 1968) as cited by Riggio

2.3.2 Expectations and Personality

Socialization with respect to people refers to establishing succe

relationships with others in the team (Chao, O'Leary-Kelly, Wolf,
1994) as cited by Early and Erez (1997). Because socialization in
well team members accept each other, team members'

communicatio

ability to influence each other should increase. Teamwork can be
supportive

organizational

environment.

Jobs that allow autonomy,

One

such

environment

responsibility and meaningfiilness

together in a redesign of the organization. In a horizontal corpo

down the organizational ladder, and the level of shared respons
14

allows employees the autonomy to make decisions and to take res

performances (Earley and Erez, 1997). This is critical for superv
cadre

employees.

organizations
orientation

Riggio

that

and

(2003)

neglect

training

to

may

cites

Kramer

provide

(1995)

as

havin

with

job

descr

shortage

of

downwa

workers

experience

a

involving proper work procedures and company policies. Research
frequency and

quality

of

organizational

outcomes

superior-subordinate

(Jablin,

1979)

as

communication

cited

by

Riggio

i

(2

downward communication from supervisors can affect new employees
satisfaction with the work group.
Although new employee orientation and training are a large part

training programs, many do not give sufficient attention or resou

its very important role in creatiag a productive and dedicated wo

shows that new workers are often eager and willing to leam (Morri
Riggio (2003). Moreover, evidence suggests

that employees recei

training are more satisfied and less likely to quit during the fi

workers who receive little initial training (Wanous, Poland, Pre

Wanous, Stumpf, and Bedrosian, 1979) as cited by Riggio (2003).

Riggio (2003) goes on to say that traditionally, some organizatio
new employees

into

a

work

situation

with

only

minimal traini

assuming that they will leam on the job by observing and doing (D

instances, there appears to be a strong belief that the really go

themselves by their ability to adapt and survive. One reason f

treatment of new employees is that employee training and orientat

high priorities for many organizations, particularly smaller busi

companies. These organizations are so preoccupied with basic su

productivity rates and keeping the size and quality of the wor
training

(along with

performance
company

has

other

personnel

appraisals) is put
grown

or

matured,

emphasis. This is what Ashford

considerations

such

as

a

on the back shelf. When conditi
these

persormel

fijnctions

may

et al. (1997) refers to as indi

which reflects an absence of stmcture that can increase the unc
early work experiences. As a result, newcomers are socialized
15

design, so they are more likely to question the status quo and i
unique approach to their roles.

2.3.3 Values and Attitudes

Smith and Schwartz (1997) as cited by Saks and Gruman (2011) def

that refer to desirable goals, transcend specific actions or sit
guide

selection

or

evaluation

of behavior,

people

and

events,

importance relative to one another. Attitudes on the other hand a

enduring organization of interrelated beliefs that describe, eva

with respect to an object or situation, (Rokeach, 1968) as cit

(2011). One of the challenges managers face is how to link employ
to organizational values and in turn, culture. This link occurs

that leads to the attainment of the organizational goals also cr

and well-being in the employee and leads to his attairmient of or

recognition as well. It is therefore important that we understand
self-worth

and well-being interpret

managerial and organization

opportunities or constraints (Earley and Erez, 1997). Saks and G
study on socialization tactics and newcomer onboarding

argued

socialization tactics are related to higher levels of newcomer on
was

because

information,

institutionalized
guidance,

meaningfulness,

safety

socialization

direction

and

social

tactics
support

provided
they

ne

and availability. Branham (2005) as cite

believes that there are certain signs to which an organization

indicate a job/person mismatch. Some of the signs are that the e

excited when first hired or assigned to a job, starts asking for

other employees, applies for other jobs in the organization, begi
or appears bored or unchallenged.

Saks (2006, p.600) as cited by Saks and Gruman (2011) states tha

dearth of research on employee onboarding in the academic literat
Robinson

et

al (2004)

as having also

commented

that there wa

academic and empirical research on a topic that has become so pop

add their voices to the debate by commenting on the focus on enga
16

research, observing that despite the growing interest about wor
employee onboarding were limited. Consequently, it is important
hand, those factors that engender employee

onboarding

and on

employee onboarding pays off for organizations (e.g. enhanced j

latter is often taken for granted in discussions on employee onb
Demerouti and Bakker (2006) only a few quantitative studies have
is positively related to job performance. Moreover, according to

was little research on the factors that predict employee onboardi
a need for more research on both the antecedents and the effects
This study therefore was aimed at contributing to the call for
employee onboarding.

Hackman and Oldham (1980) as cited by Slatten and Mehmetoglu (201

five core characteristics associated with any job. These are skill

significance, feedback and autonomy. These five core characterist
in relation to the common term of "job resources".
have

high

levels

characteristics

of

of

a

energy

and

person's

are

enthusiastic

engagement

Successfully
about

their

(i.e. vigour,

dedic

implicitly signal a positive state of mind of this person. Previ

that certain job characteristics are associated with employee o
employees

with

more

autonomy

and

more

control

both

report

h

engagement (Hallberg and Schaufeli, 2006; Salanova et al,. 2005

Thomas (2011). Those in more senior positions in organizations h

over how they do their work, and are more likely to be in intere

cognitive, emotional and physical engagement in work (Kahn, 1990
Thomas (2011). They go on to cite (Zhu, et al., 2009) as having
make greater

contributions to organizational performance

has al

associated with work engagement. They continue to say that in rev

major research studies. Gibbons (2006, p. 6) identified the to
onboarding.
performance

These
-

the

included:
extent

The

coimection

to which employees

between

individu

understand

the

co

current levels of performance, and how best to contribute to them.
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2.4 Mentorship and Successful Onboarding of New Management Hires

Mentorship

has

been

described

as

a

supportive

relationship

individuals where knowledge, skills, and experience are transferr

the mentee or protege, (Kram and Isabella, 1985) as cited by Lo e

level characteristics of the mentor and mentee and contextual fa
support experienced by the mentee.

According to role theory,

relationship affects certain outcomes for the mentor and mentee,
The mentoring

relationship

involves a dyad, the

mentor

and th

members of the dyad contribute to the relationship, Bozionelos et

Kleiman et al., (2000) cited various authors to prove that lite

mentoring can be linked to socialization content (e.g. performanc

organizational goals and values,^ politics and history) and to inf

includes tasks, roles, knowledge of groups and organizations (Di
1984). Organizational

socialization is usually defined

as

the

individual comes to understand and appreciate the values, expect
social

knowledge

participating
considered
mentoring

to

as
be

that
an
a

are

essential

organizational
leaming

as a leaming

process

foram

for

member

assuming

(Fogarty,

(Siegel

can develop

an

et

skills

organiza

1992).

al.l991).
related

So

Prof
to

co

listening and persuasion. Socialization can also develop their s

impact on others, as well as how they are perceived both within an

2.4.1 Socialization Context

Mentoring in organizations
managers

provide

can be viewed as a developmental

assistance

and

re

support to particular subordina

individual basis. The mentoring process can serve both career enh
social

functions

for

the

protege.

Career

enhancement

roles

i

sponsorship, coaching, exposure, protection and provision of cha

The psycho-social flmctions include acceptance, counseling, emoti
modeling, Thanacoody et al. (2005).
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Through mentoring, the effect on corporate culture is seen as ben

including improved job performance, early socialization, clearer
preparation
employee

of leaders,

improved motivation, better exposure

t

loyalty, Appelbaum et al., (1994). Wilson and Elman

Appelbaum et al., (1994)

also

describe

the

process

of mentori

organizational benefits which includes the transmission of corpor

benefits to the organization are more related to the long term he
a

social

system.

strengthening

and

More

specifically,

assuring

the

mentoring

continuity

provides

a

st

of organizational

c

members with a common value base, encourage the fostering of heal

operate as an agent for organizational modification or redefinit

mentoring can provide more practical but subtie translations of t

Perhaps the most stressed groups of workers in any organization

Although they are usually highly motivated and want to make a goo

new bosses by showing that they are hard-working and competent,

job-related skills and knowledge means that new employees are oft

their jobs as well as they would like. This mismatch between expe

can be very stressful for new workers. Moreover, they feel a gre

because they are in a new and unfamiliar environment in which th
information to be learned. Companies can help eliminate some of
that new workers receive proper job training and orientation to

they are supported by a mentor. Trust in the leader, support from
blame-free

environment,

are

some

of the

components of psycholo

enable employee onboarding (Kahn, 1990) as cited by Saks and Gruma

2.4.2 Information Acquisition

According to Bauer and Erdogan (2011), executive onboarding

is

general onboarding principles to helping new executives become pr
an organization. Practically, executive onboarding

involves acqu

assimilating and accelerating new executives. Proponents

emphasi

making the most of the "honeymoon" stage of a hire, a period whi
by various sources as either the first 90 to
19

100 days or the

onboarding of new executives can be one of the most important cont

in the form of the hiring manager, direct supervisor or human re

make to long-term organizational success, because executive onbo

improve productivity and executive retention, and build shared co

of 20,000 searches revealed that 40 percent of executives hired
pushed out, fail, or quit within 18 months (Masters 2009).

Onboarding may be especially valuable for externally recruited e

into complex roles, because it may be difficult for those indivi
organizational, and role risks in complicated

situations when

onboarding assistance (Bradt, 2006) from a mentor. Onboarding is
for executives promoted
another (Watkins, 2009).
correlation between
postulated

that

one

into new roles and/or transferred
Literature therefore

successfuf onboarding
of the

best

known

seems to support

and mentorship.
and

from

most

studied

Saks

topi

socialization was Van Maanen and Schein's (1979) typology of soci

say that Van Maanen and Schein (1979) defined socialization tacti

the experiences of individuals in transition from one role to a
them by others in the

organizafion.

Maanen

and

Schein (1979)

dimensions that can influence the role orientation that newcomers

study is drawn to the serial (versus disjunctive) socialization

veteran organizational members (mentors) act as role models for n

newcomers are required to make sense of their experiences on their

2.4.3 The Mentor-Mentee Relationship

.

Lo et al., (2011) cite the work of various authors as they exp

relationship. They cite Kram (1985) as having summarized mentoring
broad

categories

fimctions are

known

as

those aspects

career

fionctions

of a relationship

and

psychological

that enhanced

l

preparing for advancement in an organization whereas psychologica
aspects of a relationship that enhanced a sense of competence,

effectiveness in a professional role. Mentoring relationships hav

the most complex and developmentally important relationships in o
20

(Levinson et al. 1978, p. 97). Many researchers believe that all
mentors, usually informal mentors

(Campion and Goldfinch, 1983;

1978; Kanter, 1977). Formal mentorships refer to mentoring relati

party (usually the organization) sanctions an agreement between

whereby the protege should trust the mentor to counsel or teach
1988b). In addition,

the

mentor

provides

the

protege with

sup

feedback as a result of his/her knowledge about how to get thing
and "who's who" (Bahnuik and Kogler Hill,

1998; Noe, 1988b; Vea

1996). Therefore, proteges leam from their mentors, not only how

but also how to manage their organizational careers better, (Laws

Many institutions have instituted some form of formalized mentorin
competitive

advantage

in

today's

global

and

dynamic

marketpl

Heimann, 2000; Veale and Wachtel, 1996) as cited by Friday
characteristics of formal mentoring programs
mentoring

strategy,

comprehensive

mentor

pmdent

mentor

and

protege

and

et

are: top managemen

protege

orientation,

selection
clearly

and

stated

responsibilities of mentor and protege and established duration

between the mentor and protege (Friday and Friday, 2002; Noe, 198

as cited by Friday et al. (2004). Mentoring relationships are rela

organizational and career outcomes. A number of different researc
mentored individuals have higher levels of mobility on the job,

and compensation (Ragins, 2004). There are many factors that affe
these factors make workers happy with their jobs and vary fi-om

and from day to day. Friday et al., (2004) go on to cite Ting (19

apart from the working environment and rewards, job satisfaction
the

employee's

personal

characteristics,

the

supervisors'

pe

management style and nature of the work itself. Supervisors who w

level of job satisfaction in the work force must try to unders

member of the work force (Loche, 1976) as cited by Friday et al
create

better work teams,

supervisors should enhance

worker sa

people with similar backgrovmds, experiences, or needs in a mentor
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2.4.4 The Mentorship Relationship and Learning

According to Kleiman et al.,'s (2000) study results, individual

more knowledgeable; more organizationally committed and subject t
job bumout i f leaming fomms

are present. In the

Kleiman (200

relationships were identified as a key forum of leaming, organiz
personal leaming were identified as significant indicators of

vocational support was significantly related to decreased role a

These findings suggest that the more coaching and instmction a m
uncertainty

professional

proteges

experience

responsibilities. Increased vocational

about

support from

their

pro

a mentor

a

potential for personnel to experience job bumout. The analysis i

functions significantly influenced socialization and personal lea

vocational support provided by a mentor were associated with th
information about organizational goals, values and politics. It

increased leaming about the context within which the professional

were consistent with the socialization and prior mentoring studi
Viator and Scandura, 1991).
These

results

mentoring

highlight

the

significance

to effectively develop

permits professionals

of

the

professionals,

to better understand

socialization

mentors

must

s

the goals, values a

Kleiman et al., (2000). These results matched

a number

of diff

indicating that employees with mentors report higher levels of l
those without mentors

and hence mentoring

would result in dire

outcomes (Kram and Isabella, 1985; Ragin et al. 2000).

2.5 Chapter Summary

This chapter delved into literature by various authors on the co

employee socialization. It looked at organizational culture and

person-job fit and successful onboarding and mentorship and succ

critically reviewed information that was available on these conce

journals. The chapter that follows presents the methodology of the
22

CHAPTER THREE

3.0 METHODOLOGY

3.1 Introduction

This chapter details the study's data management method. It expl

chosen and why, as well as going into details about the populati
Data collection methods are explained, research procedures

det

method used to analyze the data received from the survey is expla

3.2 Research Design

Cooper and Schindler (2000), cite the work of Phillips (1971, p.9

that research design constitutes the blueprint for the collection

of data. It aids the scientist in the allocation of limited res
design

was

phenomenon

cross

sectional.

A

cross

sectional

study

is

the

(or phenomena) at a particular time. Cross sectional

the survey strategy. They may be seeking to describe the incidenc

compare factors in different organizations, (Easterby-Smith et al

cited by Saunders, Lewis and Thomhill, 2003). The methods of dat

research situation were highly structured. As stated by Maxfiel

exploratory and descriptive studies are often cross sectional stu

The study

used

self-administered

questionnaires

to

get

the

nee

researcher had no control of the variables, and the study of cho
facto. The study
organizational

was causal as it tried to

culture

and

successful

explain the

onboarding,

relat

person-job

onboarding and mentorship and successful onboarding of new managem

cross sectional, statistical study that was done in the field. T
described

above

information

was used

would

be

is because

collected

it was believed that the

through

self-administered

ques

respondents were expected to be very busy people in the office,
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sent on email, and a grace period of ten (10) working days given t
it in and send it back via the same medium.
3.3 Population and Sampling Design

3.3.1 Population

A population

is defined

by Cooper

and

Schindler (2003) as the

elements about which we wish to make some inferences. The populat
study

was

one

hundred

management staff

and

employed

thirty

over the

seven
last

(137)

employees,

18 months

co

in the manuf

Nairobi, Kenya.

3.3.2

Sampling Design

3.3.2.1 Sampling Frame

Cooper and

Schindler (2000),

state that a sampling frame is c

population. It is the list of elements from which the sample is ac

a complete and correct list of population members only. For purpo
sampling frame

was dravra from the

current Nairobi membership

Association of Manufacturers and the Kenya Private Sector Allianc
in their first 18 months

of employment

in this frame will be t

necessary data.

3.3.2.2 Sampling Technique

Cooper and Schindler (2003) state that several compelling reasons

these include lower cost, greater accuracy of results, greater s
availability of population elements. This study used stratified

mentioned by Cooper and Schindler (2003) above. From the companie
frame,

questiormaires

were sent

out to new management hires th

company for a period of 18 months and less.
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3.3.2.3 Sample Size
Hussey and Hussey

(1997) maintain that a representative sample

results obtained for the

sample can be taken to be true for the

sample size was eighty (80) individuals drawn from the companies i
This number was

arrived

at

by

taking

58%

of

the

entire

popul

management hires. Table 3.1 shows the sample size distribution, st
Table 3.1: Sample Frame
COMPANY
POPULATION
Alpha Fine Foods Limited, Amazon 20Motors
Limited, Assa Abloy ( E . A ) Limited, Athi River
Mining Limited
Bamburi Cement Limited , Bidco Oil 23Refineries
Limited , Bio Food Products Limited , B O C Kenya
Limited , British American
Tobacco Limited
(BAT).,
Cadbury Kenya Limited , Cirio Delmonte
25
(K)
Limited , Coca Cola East and Central Africa
Limited , Cooper-Kenya Brand Limited , Com
Products Limited , Crown Berger Kenya Limited ,
Crown Foods Limited.

SAMPLE
10

Doshi
and
Company
(Hardware)
Limited,
17
Dreamcoat
Limited.
East
African
Breweries
Limited, East African Cables, Eveready East Africa
Limited.

12

Galana Oil Kenya Limited, Gapco Kenya
7 Limited,
General Motors ( K ) Limited.
Kaluworks Limited, Kapa Oil Refineries
15 Limited,
Kenwest Cables Limited, Kenya Grange Vehicle
Industries Limited.

4

Mabati Rolling Mills Limited, Magadi
9
Soda
Company Limited , Manji Food Industries Limited,
Nestle Kenya Limited
Osho
Chemical
Industries
Limited,
Pipe
11
Manufacturers Limited, Roto Moulders Limited.

5

Steamplant Limited, The Wrigley Company
10 ( E . A )
Limited, Twiga Chemical Industries Limited, Unga
Holdings Limited.

25

12

15

10

7
5

3.4 Data Collection Methods

A questionnaire was developed and was administered to the sample.

and Hussey (1997), a questionnaire is a list of carefiiUy structur

considerable testing, with a view to eliciting reliable response
This method was chosen because it would aid the study to find

group of participants did, thought or felt. The questiormaire was

1 asked for the bio data of the respondent, part 2 asked question

culture and successfiil onboarding, part 3 asked questions relat

successful onboarding while part 3 asked questions related to me
onboarding.

The

research

relied

on

primary

data

collection,

through

qu

manufacturing companies in Nairobi by use of stratified samplin

management staff in the identified companies. Thus the method use

every newly employed staff in the identified company equal chance

sample to enable formulation of a conclusion that is not biased of

3.5 Research Procedures

Cooper and Schindler (2003) are quoted as saying that writers us

task as a sequential process involving several clearly defined st
the following steps; the

identification of the research proble

approved before the research could proceed. A pilot study was d

instrument was sound and capable of giving the information that w
exercise, some fine timing was done,

and then

the

survey prop

scheduled to last twenty one (21) days but it took thirty (30) d
the sample frame companies. Once all the data was collected, it
and interpreted.

Finally,

the findings and

recommendations were made.
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conclusions, togeth

3.6 Data Analysis Methods

Hussey and Hussey (1997) state that i f one has collected mainly

study did, we would need to conduct some form of statistical ana

the field required data processing so as to facilitate analysi

processing was done through coding and tabulation, to ease contem
analysis.

Apart from one questionnaire collected which had the last part

questionnaires had no errors and after eliminating the said ques

was left with 60 number of questiormaires for comparison, and si

analyzed through Statistical Program of Social Science (SPSS), w

mainly in form of numerals, the data required to be converted int

achieved by assigning numerals^ to variables and responses in ques

After data processing, there was a need of computation of certa

searching for patterns of relationships that existed among variab

SPSS was then subjected to descriptive frequencies analysis and t
table form.

3.7 Chapter Summary

This chapter critically analyzed the means of finding answers to

The research design chosen was cross sectional research design a

most appropriate for the study. The population and sample was dra
the

manufacturing

industry

in Nairobi. The

data

collection me

questionnaire, research procedures and the data analysis method

next chapter presents the findings and results of the study in tab
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CHAPTER FOUR

4.0 RESULTS AND FINDINGS

4.1 Introduction

In this chapter,

the

findings

from

the

qualitative data

coll

analyzed. Tables were used to present the data. The data colle

email, with respondents allowed to send the completed questionna

medium or picked from their work places at their convenience. Th

and analyzed. The findings are presented using tables and are in

on the basis of organizational culture and successful onboardi
successfiil

onboarding

and mentorship

and successfiil

onboarding

were distributed in line with table 1. Of the eighty (80) questi

(60) were received back. This represented a response rate of 75%.

4.2 General Information

This sub-section presents bio data information on the responden

categorized in terms of age, gender, educational level and numbe
position.

4.2.1

Age of Respondents

Of the respondents who participated in this study, 6.67% were

years, 45% were aged between 26 -30 years, 21.67% were aged bet
11.67% were aged between 36 - 40 years, 1.67% were aged between
1.67%) were aged between 56 shown in table 4.1.
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60 years. This age distribution

Table 4.1 Age of Respondents
Distribution
Percent

Frequency
18-25Yrs

4

6.67

26-30Yrs

27

45

31-35Yrs

16

26.67

36-40Yrs

7

11.67

41-45Yrs

1

1.67

56-60Yrs

1

1.67

Not stated

4

6.67

60

100

Total

4.2.2

Gender of the Respondent

The study findings indicate that of the respondents who participa

were female while 58.33% were male. This distribution of the res
table 4.2.

Table 4.2: Gender of the Respondent
Distribution
Percent

Frequency
Female

25

41.67

Male

35

58.33

60

100

Total

4.2.3 Highest Educational Qualification Attained

Of

the

respondents

qualification,
attained

who

participated

58.33%) had

Master's

degree

attained

in

this

study,

13.33% ha

undergraduate degree qualif

qualification

while

1.67%

had

attai

qualification. This educational qualification distribution is show
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Table 4.3: Highest Educational Qualification Attained
Distribution
Frequency
Secondary

Percent
1

1.67

Undergraduate

35

58.33

Masters

15

25

Doctorate

1

1.67

Diploma

8

13.33

60

100

Total

4.2.4 Number of Months in Current Position

The study findings indicate that of the respondents who participa
had been in their new positions for a period of 1-3 months,

13

positions for 4 - 6 months, 26.67% had been in their new positi
months, 23.33%) had been in their positions for 10 -

12 months

their new positions for a period of 13 months and above. This di
months in current position is shown in table 4.4.
Table 4.4: Number of Months in Current Position
Distribution
Frequency

Percent

1-3 Months

7

11.67

4-6 Months

8

13.33

7-9 Months

16

26.67

10-12 Months

14

23.33

13 Months and
Above

15

25

60

100

Total

30

4.3 Organizational Culture and Successful Onboarding

In this section, the study

sought to find out the respondents

organizational culture on successfiil onboarding.

4.3.1

Company Policies are Written, Accessible to All and Easy to Understand

The study findings indicate that 41.67% of respondents strongly

policies were written, accessible to all and easy to understand,
agreed with this statement. Very few of the respondents, that is
statement as shown in the table 4.5.

Table 4.5: Company Policies are Written, Accessible to All and Easy to Understand
Distribution
Percent

Frequency

41.67

Strongly Agree

25

Agree

30

50

Neutral

3

5

Disagree

2

3.33

60

100

Total

4.3.2

Newcomers Undergo Newcomer Training

Of the respondents, strongly agreed that all newcomers were put

set of leaming processes. A significant number, 51.67% agreed wit

10% were neutral. Those who disagreed with this statement were wh

strongly disagreed were 1.67%. The distribution of this is shown i
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Table 4.6: Newcomers Undergo Newcomer Training
Distribution
Frequency

Percent

Strongly Agree

18

Agree

31

30
51.67

Neutral

6

10

Disagree

4

6.67

Strongly Disagree

1

1.67

60

100

Total

4.3.3

Inductions and Onboarding are a Top Priority

The results from the study indicated that most of the organizat

induction and onboarding, this clearly shown by the high percenta
agreed

and

47% who

agreed. Only

13.33%) were

neutral,

while

1

disagreed and strongly disagreed respectively as depicted in tabl

Table 4.7: Induction and Onboarding are a Top Priority
Distribution
Frequency

Percent

Strongly agree

22

36.67

Agree

28

46.67

Neutral

8

13.33

Disagree

1

1.67

Strongly Disagree

1

1.67

60

100

Total

32

4.3.4

Adequately Informed about Company History during Induction

From the study findings, it is evident that most of the respond

issue of their respective organization giving adequate informati

during the induction process. Those agreeing reported 56.67%, the

by 26.67% who strongly agreed and 15%) who were neutral. Only 1.67
with this statement as shown in table 4.8.

Table 4.8: Adequately Informed about Company History during Induction
Distribution
Percent

Frequency
Strongly Agree

16

26.67

Agree

34

56.67

Neutral

9

15

Strongly Disagree

1

1.67

60

100

Total

4.3.5

Understood Key Performance Indicators (KPI's) During Probation Period

From the findings, the respondents believed that during the prob
able to clearly understand

their KPI's, with the largest number,

those who strongly agreed were 18.33%, while 23.33%) of the respo

Very few respondents represented by 3.33% and 1.67% disagreed and

respectively, and 1.67% of the respondents did not give an opini
shown in table 4.9.
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Table 4.9: Understood Key Performance Indicators
Distribution
Percent

Frequency
Strongly Agree

11

18.33

Agree

31

51.67

Neutral

14

23.33

Not Stated

1

1.67

Disagree

2

3.33

Strongly Disagree

1

1.67

60

100

Total

4.3.6

Involvement in Job-Related Activities with other Newcomers

From the

study

findings,

majority

followed by 23.33% and 'strongly

of respondents accounting
agree' and 'neutral'

fo

respecti

whether they believed they were involved in job-related activitie

during their early periods in their organization. A few of them

disagreed with this statement as indicted by 8.33%) and 3.33% re
shows us this distribution.

Table 4.10: Involvement in Job Related Activities with Other Newcomers
Distribution
Percent

Frequency

23.33

Strongly Agree

14

Agree

27

45

Neutral

12

20

Strongly Disagree

2

3.33

Disagree

5

8.33

60

100

Total

34

4.3.7

Helped by Colleagues to Adjust to the Organization

Respondents were required to give their assessment of whether c

adjust to the organization. 55% of the respondents agreed their

their way to help them to adjust in their respective organization
were neutral

and

15%) who

strongly

agreed.

Only and

1.67%

dis

strongly disagreed respectively as shown in table 4.11.
Table 4.11: Helped by Colleagues Adjust to the Organization
Distribution
Frequency
Strongly Agree

Percent
9

15

Agree

33

55

Neutral

13

21.67

Disagree

4

6.67

Strongly Disagree

1

1.67

60

100

Total

4.3.8

Unique Language and Jargon that Forms their Culture

Unlike other variables, most of the respondents did not greatly
unique

language

significant

and jargon to strongly form organization

levels of neutral and disagree

cultu

ratings accounting

respectively, while the percentage levels of strongly agree and

13.33%o and 28.33%) respectively. 3.33% of the respondents strongl
statement as shown in table 4.12.
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Table 4.12: Unique Language and Jargon that Forms their Culture

Distribution
Percent

Frequency
Strongly Agree

8

13.33

Agree

17

28.33

Neutral

19

31.67

Disagree

14

23.33

2

3.33

60

100

Strongly Disagree
Total

4.3.9

Fellow Staff Committed to Doing Quality Work

From the study, majority of the respondents strongly agreed and
colleagues were committed to quality work as was evidenced by the

and 45%i respectively. 6.67% were neutral while disagreed as shown
Table 4.13: Fellow Staff Committed to Doing Quality Work
Distribution
Percent

Frequency
Strongly Agree

25

Agree

27

45

Neutral

4

6.67

Disagree

4

6.67

60

100

Total

41.67

4.3.10 Prediction of Career Path in the Respective Organization Based on Others
Experience

The respondents were also required to give their opinion on car
observation of others'

experiences. Majority of the respondents

predict their career paths based on the experiences of other empl

score of 51.67%) while a considerable number were neutral represen
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followed by 16.67% who strongly agreed. Those who disagreed and

accounted for 5% and 1.67% respectively. Table 4.14 shows this di
Table 4.14: Prediction of Career Path Based on Others Experiences

Distribution
Frequency

Percent

Strongly Agree

10

16.67

Agree

31

51.67

Neutral

15

25

Disagree

3

5

Strongly Disagree

1

1.67

60

100

Total
•1

4.3.11 Acquisition of Values and Attitudes during Probation Period
From the study findings, the importance of values and attitudes

the probation period as they contributed greatly to successfial o
as 20% strongly

agreed

and

60% agreed, while were neutral,

le

percentage of 3.33%) and 1.67% who disagreed and strongly disagree
respectively. Table 4.15 shows this representation.
Table 4.15: Acquisition of Values and Attitudes during Probation Period

Distribution
Frequency

Percent

Strongly Agree

12

20

Agree

36

60

Neutral

9

15

Disagree

2

3.33

Strongly Disagree

1

1.67

60

100

Total

37

4.3.12 Respondents' Commitment to the Organization

The

respondents

were

asked

to

already

give

their

experienced,

opinion
they

on

were

whether

organizational

culture

committed

organizations.

The response was 55% strongly agreeing, 38.33%

neutral and 1.67% disagreeing. This is shown in table 4.16.
Table 4.16: Respondents' Commitment to the Organization
Distribution
Percent

Frequency
Strongly Agree

33

Agree

23

55
38.33

Neutral

3

Strongly Disagree

1

1.67

60

100

Total

5

4.4 Person-Job Fit and Successful Onboarding

In this section of the data collection tool, the study sought t
opinions on how person job fit affected successfiil onboarding.
4.4.1

Importance of Own Role to Organizations Mission and Vision

When

respondents

were

asked

to

rate

whether

their

roles

wer

organizations mission and vision, 68.33%) strongly agreed and 30
remaining percentage of 1.67% disagreed as shown in table 4.17.

Table 4.17: Importance of Own Role to Organizations Mission and Vision
Distribution
Percent

Frequency

68.33

Strongly Agree

41

Agree

18

30

1

1.67

60

100

Disagree
Total

38

4.4.2

Skills, Knowledge and Abilities

When the respondents were asked whether they fek their skills,

matched those of the organization, a large percentage of resp

61.67% agreed that their skills, ability and knowledge matched t

organizations followed by 31 who strongly agreed while the remain
6.67% were neutral as shown in table 4.18.

Table 4.18: Skills, Knowledge and Abilities
Distribution
Frequency

Percent

Strongly Agree

19

31.67

Agree

37

61.67

4

6.67

60

100

Neutral
Total

4.4.3

Training Experience Specifically Designed for Newcomers

Respondents were also required to indicate whether they underw
experiences

specifically

designed

for

newcomers. The majority

agreed followed by 21.67% who were neutral while 16.67% strongl

underwent a training experience specifically designed for newcome
of 1.67% and 5% disagreed and strongly disagreed respectively as
Table 4.19: Training Experience Specifically Designed for Newcomers.
Distribution
Frequency

Percent
16.67

Strongly Agree

10

Agree

33

Neutral

13

21.67

Disagree

1

1.67

Strongly disagree

3

5

60

100

Total

39

55

4.4.4

Performance of Normal Job Responsibility

When the

respondents were asked whether they performed

any of

responsibilities until they were thoroughly familiar with releva

of the respondents represented by 40% were neutral while 28.33% a
strongly

disagreed

respectively.

Those

who

strongly

agreed

an

statement were and 18.33% respectively as shown in table 4.20.

Table 4.20: Performance of Normal Job Responsibilities
Distribution
Percent

Frequency
Strongly Agree

2

3.33

Agree

11

18.33

Neutral

24

40

Disagree

17

28.33

6

10

60

100

Strongly Disagree
Total

4.4.5

There are Clear Patterns on How Roles or Jobs Lead to One Another

The respondents were asked whether there was a clear pattern on h
each other. A majority of respondents accounting for 50% agreed,

agreed. Those who reported neutral were 18.33%, 13.33% disagreed
disagreed as shown in table 4.21 below.
Table 4.21: Clear Pattern of Roles
Distribution
Percent

Frequency
Strongly Agree

8

13.33
50

Agree

30

Neutral

11

18.33

Disagree

8

13.33

Strongly Disagree

3

5

60

100

Total

40

4.4.6

Skills and Roles Requirements Adjustment

Respondents were also required to indicate whether they had been

requirements of their skills and roles, 38.33% strongly agreed, 6
were neutral as shown in table 4.22.
Table 4.22: Skills and Roles Requirements Adjustment
Distribution
Frequency

Percent

Strongly Agree

23

Agree

36

60

1

1.67

60

100

Neutral
Total

4.4.7

38.33

Organization Roles ar^ Unclear

The respondents were also required to indicate whether their or

unclear. 40% disagreed, 36.67%) strongly disagreed and 13.33% were
strongly

agreed

and

agreed

with

this

statement represent

1.67%

respondents respectively as shown in table 4.23.
Table 4.23: Organization Roles are Unclear
Distribution
Percent

Frequency
Strongly Agree

1

1.67

Agree

4

6.67

Neutral

8

13.33
40

Disagree

24

Strongly Disagree

22

36.67

1

1.67

60

100

Not Stated
Total

4.4.8

Job or Role Security

When the

respondents were asked whether

they

feh secure at the

majority of them, accounting for 45% agreed while 26.77% and 21.67
41

strongly agreed respectively. Those who disagreed and strongly di

by 5% and 1.67% respectively. This distribution is shown in table
Table 4.24: Job or Role Security
Distribution
Frequency

Percent

Strongly Agree

13

Agree

27

Neutral

16

21.67
45
26.67

Disagree

3

Strongly disagree

1

1.67

60

100

Total

4.4.9

5

Job Autonomy

When the respondents were asked to give their opinion on their
work, 26.67% indicated

that they

strongly

agreed

and 46.67%) a

autonomy

to do their work, while 18.33% were neutral. 5% and 3.

strongly

disagreed

respectively that they had autonomy

in perf

shown in table 4.25.
Table 4.25: Job Autonomy
Distribution
Percent

Frequency
Strongly Agree

16

26.67

Agree

28

46.67

Neutral

11

18.33

Disagree

3

Strongly Disagree

2

3.33

60

100

Total

States International University

42

5

4.4.10 Enthusiasm in Their Jobs

When asked to

rate whether

they

were enthusiastic

respondents strongly agreed, 30% agreed,

about their

16.67% were neutral whi

This distribution is shown in table 4.26.
Table 4.26: Enthusiasm in One's Job
Distribution
Percent

Frequency

51.67

Strongly Agree

31

Agree

18

Neutral

10

16.67

1

1.67

60

100

Disagree
Total

30

4.4.11 Materials and Equipment needed to do their Work Right

When asked to indicate whether they had materials and equipment n
their work right, 25% strongly

agreed,

48.33% agreed,

23.33%)

disagreed while another 1.67% strongly disagreed. This is depicted
Table 4.27: Materials and Equipment needed to do their Work Right
Distribution
Percent

Frequency

25

Strongly Agree

15

Agree

29

48.33

Neutral

14

23.33

Disagree

1

1.67

Strongly Disagree

1

1.67

60

100

Total

4.5 Mentorship and Successful Onboarding

In this section of the data collection tool, the study sought t
opinions on how mentorship affected successful onboarding.
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4.5.1

Understanding of Roles through Observation of Senior Colleagues

Respondents were required to indicate whether in their opinion,
understanding

of their roles through observation of their senior

respondents accounting for 58.33% strongly agreed and 25% indica
8.33%)

were

neutral

while

6.67%

and

1.67%

disagreed

and

str

respectively. This distribution is shown in table 4.28.
Table 4.28: Understanding of Roles through Observation of Senior Colleagues
Distribution
Frequency

Percent

Strongly Agree

35

Agree

15

25

Neutral

5

8.33

Disagree

4

6.67

Strongly Disagree

1

1.67

60

100

Total

4.5.2

58.33

Guidance and Support from Experienced Colleagues

The highest number of respondents (46.67%)) strongly agreed that t
and

support from

experienced

colleagues

in the

organization

fo

agreed, 10% who were neutral and who strongly disagreed as shown i

Table 4.29: Guidance and Support from Experienced Colleagues
Distribution
Percent

Frequency

46.67

Strongly Agree

28

Agree

24

40

Neutral

6

10

Strongly Disagree

2

3.33

60

100

Total

44

4.5.3

Learning of Corporate Culture through a Mentor

When asked to give their opinion on whether they had learnt the
organization through

a mentor, those who strongly agreed and ag

highest percentage of 43.33% and 33.33% respectively. On the oth

neutral while those who disagreed and strongly disagreed were eac
is shown in table 4.30.
Table 4.30: Learning of Corporate Culture through a Mentor
Distribution
Percent

Frequency
20

43.33

Agree

3

33.33

Neutral

8

13.33

Strongly Agree

Disagree
Strongly Disagree
Total

26

5

3

5

60

100

4.5.4 Guidance and Feedback on the Performance or Roles
When the respondents were asked i f guidance

and feedback

was g

performed their jobs and roles, a large percentage of respondents

25 %) strongly agreed. 16.67% were neutral while 6.67% strongly
statement as shown in table 4.31.
Table 4.31: Guidance and Feedback on the Performance or Roles
Distribution
Percent

Frequency

25

Strongly Agree

15

Agree

31

51.67

Neutral

10

16.67

4

6.67

60

100

Strongly Disagree
Total

45

4.5.5

Organizational Assigned Mentors

The respondents were also required to state whether they had form
the

company.

The highest

percentage of respondents accounting

However, there was a significant percentage of neutral amounting

disagreed and strongly disagreed were 16.67% and 13.33% respectiv
is shown in table 4.32.
Table 4.32: Organizational Assigned Mentors
Distribution
Frequency

Percent
10

6

Strongly Agree
Agree

23

38.33

Neutral

13

21.67

Disagree

10

16.67

8

13.33

60

100

Strongly Disagree
Total

4.5.6

Informal Mentors, not assigned by Organizations

Similarly to the formal mentors in 4.5.5 above, the respondents r
as represented by 36.67%o that they had informal mentors, while

28.33%) was neutral. 15% disagreed and 10% strongly disagreed as s
Table 4.33: Mentors not assigned by the Organization
Distribution
Frequency
Strongly Agree

Percent
6

10

Agree

22

36.67

Neutral

17

28.33

Disagree

9

15

Strongly Disagree

6

10

60

100

Total

46

4.5.7

Appraisal for Performance Rating

When asked to indicate whether they had recently been appraised b

purposes of rating their performance, 35% strongly agreed while 3
had been appraised by their supervisor for their performance

to

neutral, 3.33%) disagreed while strongly disagreed as shown in tab

Table 4.34: Appraisal for Performance Rating
Distribution
Frequency

Percent

Strongly Agree

21

Agree

23

38.33

Neutral

10

16.67

Disagree

2

3.33

Strongly Disagree

4

6.67

60

100

Total

4.5.8
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Settling in the Organization without a Mentor

When asked for their opinion, the respondents in this study rate
played to enable them to settle well was as follows; 30% strongly

21.67%) were neutral, while those who disagreed and strongly dis
6.67%. Interestingly, 1.67% did not give any rating at all. This
table 4.35.
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Table 4.35: Settling In the Organization without a Mentor
Distribution
Percent

Frequency

30

Strongly Agree

18

Agree

20

33.33

Neutral

13

21.67

Disagree

4

6.67

Strongly Disagree

4

6.67

Missing

1

1.67

60

100.0

Total

4.6 Chapter Summary

This chapter discussed the results and findings that were derive
analysis. Descriptive statistics were used in the analysis of the

was presented in table format. The major findings from the study

objectives were presented. On the statements aimed at gauging org

successfiil onboarding, a strong majority agreed that the compan

accessible and understandable as shown by a cumulative percentage
cumulative percentage of 82%o agreed that their organizations put
the same set of leaming experiences.

On the statements aimed at gauging person job fit and successfu

cumulative percent of 98%o agreed that their roles were importan

mission and vision, with 94% agreeing that their skills, knowledge

those of the organization. Interestingly, a significant proport
neutral

when

asked

whether

they

underwent

a

set

training

exp

designed for newcomers related to their job-skills.

On the statements aimed at gauging mentorship and successfiil onb

that they gained a clear understanding of their roles through ob

colleagues, while a significantly high percentage of the responde
48

were neutral on whether they received guidance and support from e
on how to perform their role or work.

The chapter that follows presents the conclusions and recommendat
findings in the area of study.
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CHAPTER FIVE
5.0 DISCUSSIONS, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1 Introduction

This chapter discusses, concludes and gives recommendations rela
onboarding of new management hires in the manufacturing industry
findings in chapter 4.

5.2 Summary

The purpose of this study was to investigate the factors affecting

the manufacturing industry in Nairobi. The specific research obje
to

determine

management

how organizational

hires; to determine

culture affected

the

successfi

how person-job fit affected

succ

new management hires; and finally to determine the extent to whic
successful

onboarding

of new management

hires. The terms

onboa

onboarding and socialization were defined to guide us in the readi

the chapters that followed, including literature review which d
various authors on onboarding

and socialization. Literature by

concepts of onboarding and employee socialization, both from book
captured in past related studies was used as reference.

The research design used was cross sectional. The sampling frame
list

of members

Manufacturers.

of the

Kenya

Private

Stratified sampling

Sector

was used

Alliance

when

and

selecting

Ken

tho

population that would participate in the survey. The data requi
questionnaires

that

were

sent

to

the

identified

respondents

statistics, that is frequencies and percentages were used in the
the information was presented in table format.

The findings from the study revealed that a strong majority agree
were easily accessible and understandable.
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Similarly, a large nu

organizations

put

all newcomers

through

the

same

set

of leam

significant number of the respondents were neutral. However, most
not

greatly

believe

in the

issues

of unique

language

and jar

organization culture as shovsn in high levels of those who were
disagreed, neither could they predict their career path in the
observation

of others'

experiences.

A

strong

majority

agreed

important to the organizations' mission and vision, stating that
abilities

matched

those

of

the

organization.

Interestingly,

a

respondents were neutral when asked whether they underwent a set
specifically designed for newcomers related to their job-skills.
number

were neutral

when asked i f they

did not

perform

any o

responsibility until they were thoroughly familiar with relevant
of the respondents agreed that they were able to adjust to their

significant number of respondents reported that they were neutral

secure at their job or roles, while a similarly significant numbe
to report whether they had materials and equipment

needed for t

right.

The study findings also revealed that majority of the respondents

a clear understanding of their roles through observation of their
significantly high percentage of the respondents indicated they

they received guidance and support from experienced colleagues on

role or work. When asked whether they had a formal mentor or in

were neutral and disagreed. Despite the fact that most of the or

formal mentors to the newly recmited employees and also that th
strongly agree to having informal mentors, the respondents rated

for them to settle well highly while a considerable number were ne

5.3 Discussion

5.3.1 Organizational Culture and Successful Onboarding

The study findings show that organizational culture has a role

onboarding. From these findings, it is reasonable to argue that t
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turn industries whose culture was one where induction and onboardi
had success in onboarding

its new employees. This is consistent

employee training that found that employees who experienced an ori
focused on the history, values, principles, and structure of the

more aware of the goals, values, history and people of the organ

did not experience the training (Klein and Weaver, 2000). The new
more committed to the organization.

The study found a strong majority of the respondents indicating
were written, accessible to all and easy to understand.
respondents indicated that all newcomers
experiences.

This

institutionalized
socialization
encouraged

is

consistent

socialization

process

newcomers

with
which

Similarl

were put through
Ashford

et

reflects

a

the

al.'s
more

stmctu

reduced' uncertainty

inherent

in

to

pre-set

roles,

passively

accept

(199

early

thu

organizational status quo and in so doing, fiirther inculcating
This

is also

consistent

with

Cable and

Parsons

(2001) researc

employee socialization should be planned and systematic - part of
orientation and training program.

The study found most of the respondents indicating that during

their key performance indicators were made clear to them. From t
the probation period is a key leaming period which can influence

successfully onboarded or not. This is consistent with Morrison's
new

hires

leamt

the

behaviors

and

attitudes

they

needed

to

b

organization, and that this also helped newcomers to the organiza
and what was expected of them on their positions.

Further, the st

the respondents indicated that they had been extensively involved

in common job related activities. This is consistent with the mo

(1976a, 1976b) in which he outlined three stages in the socializa
He

called the

second

stage of the

process

accommodation.

In t

employees leamt about the various roles that work group members p

own specific roles in the group. According to Feldman (1976a, 1976
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to leam the roles as they discover important work group norms an

begin to develop interpersonal relationships with other group mem

A similar number of respondents indicated that their colleagues h

to help them adjust to their organization. This finding concurs
Powell (1983) findings that newcomers leamt about group norms by
performing

appropriate

behaviours

and

being

punished

for

inapp

established workers. At the same time. Major, Kozlowski, Chao and

Ostriff and Kozlowski (1993) stated that research had clearly sho

co-workers played an important part in the successful socializati
establishing positive relationships.

When asked about whether they and their colleagues had a unique

jargon, some of respondents agreed while a significant number wer
we can infer that company language and jargon was not widespread

industry. This is somewhat in agreement with Earley and Erez's (

socialization in history is the passing down of stories, myths,

company can perpetuate its culture. Aamodt (2007) supports this
rituals are one way to influence the socialization process. He
procedures on which employees participated to become one of the

hand, when asked whether their fellow colleagues were committed t
most agreed while an insignificant number disagreed. From these
that good work ethic is modeled from older employees. This is in
Pfeffer's
called

(1997) social leaming theory. According to this socia

the

social

information

processing

theory,

employees

ob

motivation and satisfaction of other employees and then model th

they continue to say, i f an organizations older employees work h

about their jobs and their employer, new employees will model thi
productive and satisfied. This also supports the study findings

was found that when asked to predict their fiiture career path by
experiences, most

agreed.

This

is consistent

with Louis,

Posne

submission that newcomers may look to established workers as rol
copy their successfiil work behaviours.
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When asked to state whether they acquired the values and attitu
their organizations during their probation period, most of the

few were neutral. This compliments Feldman's (1976a, 1976b) thre

socialization of new employees. In the first stage referred to as
newcomers develop a set of realistic expectations concerning the

and determine i f the organization will provide the right match w
and values.
5.3.2 Person Job Fit and Successful Onboarding

The study findings show that person job fit has a role to play
From these findings, it is reasonable

to argue that those new

experienced a person job fit in terms of the knowledge, skills

brought to the organization w^re more successfully onboarded tha
experience this fit. This is consistent with Gibbons (2006) work

results of 12 major research studies, he identified the top drive
These included: The connection between
extent

to

which

employees

understood

individual and company p
the

company's

objectives,

performance, and how best to contribute to them.

When respondents were asked to state whether they felt their rol
organization mission and vision, a very strong majority agreed

proportion disagreed. This is consistent with the submissions mad

(2011). In their postulation, they cite Kahn (1990) as having sta

are sure of their fit with a social system are more likely to deri

and to become more engaged. Similarly, Aadmodt (2007) suggested t
understand

the

importance

of their roles, there would surely

possibly failure. The respondents were fiirther asked to indicat

through a set of training experiences that were specifically desig

thorough knowledge of job related skills. Most of them agreed, few
insignificant number disagreed. In another

statement, respondent

whether they performed any of their normal duties until they wer

with departmental procedures and work methods, to which only a fe

of the respondents disagreeing with this statement. From these fi
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successful

onboarding

is influenced by whether

one went through

experiences, and whether they were required to perform any of th
were thoroughly

familiar with the

work methods.

This is consis

Gruman (2011) findings in their study on socialization tactics and

in which they argued that institutionalized socialization tactics
levels

of

newcomer

engagement.

This,

they

said,

was

because

socialization tactics provided new hires with the information,

social support they needed to experience meaningfulness, safety an

One of the statements required that the respondent indicate if th

the way one role or job assignment led to another in their organiz

very few disagreed. From these findings, we can infer that those

onboarded were clear on how one role or job assigmnent led to ano

with the work done by Chao et al (1994). In their work, they state

respect to people referred to establishing successfiil and sati

with others in the team. They went on to say that because social
affect how well team members accept each other, team members'

c

thus ability to influence each other should increase.

In

responding

to

the

statement

on

whether

they

had

been

able

requirements of ones skills and roles, a very strong majority agre

number of respondents were neutral. Similarly, in responding to th

to determine whether ones organizational role was unclear, a lar

disagreed with this statement while only an insignificant percen

findings are consistent with Saks and Gruman (2011) who cite Saks
as having stated

that one

newcomers' adjustment

of the

goals

of organizational

socia

to the requirement of their work tasks and

and culture of the organization.
Most of the respondents agreed while few were neutral when asked
felt secure about their job/role at the company. These findings

and Gruman (2011) who stated that institutionalized socializatio

strengthen newcomers' self-efficacy because they provided newcome
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for observational leaming, reducing entry uncertainty and anxiety
feedback and social support.

When asked to indicate whether they had the autonomy they neede

right, most agreed. Further, when asked to state whether they w

their jobs, majority agreed while an insignificant number were ne

this study complement those of Hallbert and Schaufeli (2006) and

who postulated that engaged employees have high levels of energy

about their work. Being able to make greater contributions to org
has also been

argued

to be associated with work engagement (Zh

reviewing the results of 12 major studies. Gibbons (2006) identi
employee
understood

engagement.
company's

These,

he

said,

objectives,

included

current

the

levels

extent

to

of performance

contribute to them.

5.3.3

Mentorship and Successful Onboarding

The study findings indicate that mentorship

does have a role to

onboarding of new management hires in the manufacturing industry
with Kleiman's (2000) study where mentoring
forum of leaming.
influenced

relationships were

Kleiman's analysis indicated that mentoring f

socialization and personal

leaming. Increased levels

provided by a mentor were associated with the acquisition of mo
organizational

goals,

values

and

politics. These

findings

were

socializafion and prior mentoring studies (Rigsby et al. 1998; Via

When the respondents were asked whether they were gaining a cle

their role in the organization from observing their senior colle

agreed while an insignificant percentage were neutral. Similarly,
to

state

whether

they

received

much

guidance

and

support

organizational members as to how they should perform their jobs,
We can infer therefore from these findings that a large number
understanding

of their role by observing their senior colleagues.

Maanen and Schein's (1979) six dimensions of socialization, and pa
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versus disjunctive socialization dimension which refers to whether
members

(mentors)

act

as

role

models

for

newcomers,

or

whethe

required to make sense of their experiences on their own. The fin
by Kram and Isabella's (1985) description of mentorship

as a s

established between individuals where knowledge, skills and exper
from the mentor to the protege.

The study sought to find out whether the new hires had been ab

corporate culture through their mentors. A majority of the respo
insignificant number were neutral. Further, the respondents were
their mentor

gives them

guidance

and

feedback

relating to how

role/work, to which a majority of the respondents agreed while a

were neutral. We can therefore reasonably argue that the mentors

newcomers to leam about corporate culture from more senior colle
also a fomm for newcomers to receive feedback on their role/work

validated by the contention by Dirsmith and Covaleski (1984) that

that mentoring can be linked to socialization content such as p
language,

organizational

goals

and

values, politics and

histor

acquisition which includes tasks, roles, knowledge of groups and o

The study then sought to find out if the newcomers had an organiza

and whether they had an informal mentor. The findings were very s
half of the

respondents agreeing

and an insignificant number

b

questions. From these findings we can infer that most companies

industry do not have stmctured mentorship programs, but that thes
formed and have a role to play in the successfiil onboarding of

These findings are in line with Levinson et al.,'s (1978) maint

relationships are one of the most complex and developmentally impo
organizational settings. Noe (1988a, 1988b) as cited by Levinson

formal mentorships refer to mentoring relationships where the org

agreement between mentor and protege, whereby the protege should
counsel

and

teach

him. In addition

the

mentor

provides

the

pr

guidance and feedback as a resuh of his/her knowledge about how to
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When asked to state whether their supervisors had carried out an

performance in the last 12 months, most of the respondents agreed

number was neutral. From these findings, we can conclude that tho
performance

was rated were more

successfully onboarded and cle

expected of them than those who were not. This is consistent w

postulation that proteges leam from their mentors not only how to
also how to manage their organizational

careers

better. Simila

consistent with Appelbaum et al., (1994) who stated that through m
corporate

culture

performance,

is

seen

as

benefits

to

the

organization

in

early socialization, clearer managerial succession,

improved motivation, better exposure to ideas and improved employe

Finally, when respondents were asked whether they thought they wo

well into their roles without a mentor, more than half agreed wi
findings are consistent with Kahn's (1990) statements. Kahn (1990

can help eliminate some of the stress that new workers face by en

proper job training and orientation to the organization and that
mentor.

Tmst

in

the

leader,

support

from

the

leader

and

cr

environment are some of the components of psychological safety wh
engagement.
5.4 Conclusions
This

study unearthed

information

on factors

affecting

successfi

management hires in the manufacturing industry in Nairobi. Based
and discussions, the following conclusions have been arrived at.
5.4.1

Organizational Culture and Successful Onboarding

From the findings of the study, it reasonable to conclude that or

direct incremental relationship with successful onboarding of new
the manufacturing industry in Nairobi. This conclusion is arrived
from the study, when asked to feedback

on whether

accessible to all and easy to understand

company poli

a strong majority of t

Further, when asked whether their organization put all newcomers t
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leaming

experiences,

a

majority

of

respondents

agreed.

This

management hires are acculturated through a process of leaming.

5.4.2

Person Job Fit and Successful Onboarding

From the findings of the study, it is reasonable to conclude that
incremental relationship with successful onboarding

of new mana

manufacturing industry in Nairobi. This conclusion is arrived at

from the study, when asked to state whether they thought their ro
organization mission and vision a strong majority of respondents

asked to state whether they thought their skills, knowledge and a
the organization, none of the respondents disagreed.
5.4.3

Mentorship and Successful Onboarding

From the findings of the study, it is reasonable to conclude tha
incremental relationship with successfial onboarding
manufacturing

of new mana

industry in Nairobi. This conclusion is arrived at

from the study, when asked to indicate whether they were gaining

of their roles in the organization from observing their senior co
respondents agreed. Similarly, when asked whether they received

support from experienced organizational members as to how to pe

strong majority of the respondents agreed with an insignificant nu
disagreeing.

5.5

Recommendations

5.5.1 Recommendations for Improvement

5.5.1.1 Organizational Culture and Successful Onboarding

The manufacturing industry in Nairobi as can be interpreted from t
necessary

amount

of

emphasis

and

management hires. It is recommended

resources

into

the

accultur

that this pressure/emphasis

c

owing to its benefits including but not limited to successful onbo
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5.5.1.2 Person Job Fit and Successful Onboarding

The manufacturing industry in Nairobi as can be interpreted from

necessary amount of emphasis and resources into ensuring that its
have the right person job fit. It is recommended

that this foc

benefits including but not limited to successfiil onboarding.

5.5.1.3 Mentorship and Successful Onboarding

The manufacturing industry in Nairobi has placed some emphasis in
the findings, it can reasonably be argued that not enough focus

area as it elicited the greatest number of neutral responses fro

because a number of different research studies indicate that me

higher levels of mobility on the job, recognition, promotion and
2004). Through mentoring,

the

effect

on corporate

culture is s

organization, including improved job performance, early socializa
succession, preparation

of leaders, improved motivation, better

improved employee loyalty, Appelbaum et al., (1994).

5.5.2

Recommendations for Further Studies

It is recommended

that a similar study be carried out in other i

with a view to finding out if the findings of this study will repli
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APPENDICES
APPENDIX 1: S C H E D U L E
Number Action Required

Duration

End Date (By
When)

1

Have draft proposal approved
Fall Semester 2011
9'" January 2012

2

Meet with my research

7 days

February 2012

supervisor and schedule a work
formula
3

Carry out pilot study

14 days

4

Refine research questionnaire
5 daysi f

IS"'February 2012

20''February 2012

necessary
5

Issue (revised) questionnaire
for
21 days

19 March 2012

data collection to the sample
population
7

Collate data in the computer
lab
14 days

2"" April 2012

8

Prepare my results and findings
14 days

16'' April 2012

9

Prepare my discussion,

23'" April 2012

7 days

conclusion and recommendation
10

Submit final proposal to
Supervisor
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31''

May 2012

APPENDIX 2: B U D G E T
Item

Cost (KSHS)

Justification

1

Have draft proposal approved
2,500/-

Printing costs

2

Meet with my research

Fuel cost to USIU and bac

3,000/-

supervisor and schedule a work

home/to work

formula
3

Carry out pilot study

2,500/-

Printing costs of submitt
questiormaires

4

Refine research questionnaire
Nil
if

Will do it myself

necessary
5

Issue (revised) questionnaire
20,000/for

Printing costs of submitt

data collection to the sample

questionnaires; airtime

population

costs to request
respondents to complete
my questionnaire

7

Collate data in the computer
Nil lab

Will do it myself at U S I U
computer lab

8

Prepare my results and findings
Nil

Will do it myself at U S I U
computer lab

9

10

Prepare my discussion,

Nil

Will do it myself at U S I U

conclusion and recommendation

computer lab

Submit final proposal to 3,500/-

Fuel cost to USIU and back

Supervisor

home/to work

11 Miscellaneous

15,000/-

Contingency fimd for any
eventualities

TOTAL BUDGET

46,500/-
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APPENDIX 3: S U R V E Y QUESTIONNAIRE

This study is a requirement for the fulfillment of a Master o
Development (EMOD) program at the United States International

The purpose is to establish what factors affect successful onb
employees in the manufacturing industry in Nairobi.

Kindly complete the following questiormaire by considering you
item and tick your response in the appropriate box, where:5 = strongly agree; 4 = agree; 3 = Neutral; 2 = disagree; 1 =

The information you give will be treated with utmost confidenti
purposes of this research.
Thank you.

Section 1:
Name (Optional):

Name of Organization (Optional):

Age:
Sex:
Highest educational qualification attained:

Position Title:

Number of months in current position:
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Section 2:
R Q l : Organizational culture and successful onboarding
StronglyAgree Neutral DisagreeStrongly
Agree
disagree
(2)
(3)
(4)
(5)
(1)
Company policies are written,
accessible to all and easy to
understand.
This organization puts all
newcomers through the same set
of leaming experiences.
In my organization, induction
and onboarding are a top priority.
During my induction, I was
adequately informed about the
company history.
During my probation period, it
was clear what my key
performance indicators were.
In the last several months, I have
been extensively involved with
other new recmits in common,
job-related activities.
My colleagues have gone out of
their way to help me adjust to
this organization
In my organization, my
colleagues and I have a unique
company language and jargon.
My fellow employees are
committed to doing quality work.
I can predict my future career
path in this organization by
observing other peoples
experiences.
During my probation, I acquired
the values and attitudes that I
need to work in my organization.
I am committed to my
organization.
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RQ2: Person Job Fit and successful onboarding?
Strongly
Agree (5)
My role is important to the
organization mission and
vision.
My skills, knowledge and
abilities, match those of my
organization.
I have been through a set of
training experiences that are
specifically designed to give
newcomers a thorough
knowledge of job-related
skills.
I did not perform any of my
normal job responsibilities
until I was thoroughly
familiar with departmental
procedures and work
methods.
There is a clear pattern in the
way one role leads to another,
or one job assignment leads to
another in this organization.
I have been able to adjust to
the requirements of my skills
and roles.
My organizational role is
imclear.
I feel secure about my
job/role at my company.
I have the autonomy I need to
do my work right.
I am enthusiastic about my
job.
I have the materials and
equipment I need to do my
work right.
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Agree
(4)

Neutral
(3)

Disagree
(2)

Strongly
disagree
(1)

disagree (1)
I am gaining clear
understanding of my role in
this organization from
observing my senior
colleagues.
I received much guidance and
support from experienced
orgEinizational members as to
how I should perform my job.
I have been able to leam about
our corporate culture through
my mentor.
My mentor gives me guidance
and feedback relating to how I
perform my role/work.
I have an organization
assigned mentor
I have an informal mentor in
my organization (not officially
assigned)
In the last twelve months, my

performance.
Without a mentor, I think I
would not have settled well
into my role.
Tliank you!

RQ: 3 Mentorship and successful onboarding
Strongly Agree Neutral
Agree (5)
(3)
(4)
I am gaining clear
understanding of my role in
this organization from
observing my senior
colleagues.
I received much guidance and
support from experienced
organizational members as to
how I should perform my job.
I have been able to leam about
our corporate culture through
my mentor.
My mentor gives me guidance
and feedback relating to how I
perform my role/work.
I have an organization
assigned mentor
I have an informal mentor in
my organization (not officially
assigned)
In the last twelve months, my
supervisor carried out an
appraisal to rate my
performance.
Without a mentor, I think I
would not have settled well
into my role.
Thank you!
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Disagree
(2)

Strongly
disagree (1)

